
Dropping Like Flies
It’s been really difficult to blog with a 2-year-old in the
house, especially because mine is a boy.  He just seems to get
into anything and everything, and this phase of his is lasting
longer (and is much much messier and harder on my house) than
was any of his 3 sisters’ terrible twos.  Complicating my
schedule is the fact that he seems to be growing out of his
naps, so now Mom’s daily time-out has been reduced to mere
hopefulness for a time-out.

So anyway, this explains my blogging absence, and now you know
why it’s taken me so long to blog that…

My 6-year-old daughter Samantha lost her first tooth last
week!

She was SO excited, and of course the tooth fairy made her
nighttime visit.  You might have read that I’ve been teaching
1st grade Sunday school (which just happens to be Sammie’s
class), and that’s been going very well – I really enjoy it. 
Sammie’s lost tooth prompted me to ask last Sunday how many of
my  students  have  lost  teeth,  and  they  were  all  full  of
stories.  One little girl (who is missing her two front teeth)
told about how she lost this one and that one in the same day
– and she was pointing to her missing bottom teeth, not even 
the top two that were visibly missing!  So it seems that
Sammie is just beginning – she has lots of teeth to lose, and
because  teeth  seem  to  drop  out  of  1st  graders’  mouths
constantly (dropping like flies?  That doesn’t sound quite
right now that I think about it), it makes me think that I had
better bring a little container or two with me every Sunday
just in case I need to send a fallen tooth home with its
owner.

What an exciting time in a kid’s life, and it was neat to hear
how enthusiastically all my first graders talked about losing
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their teeth and getting visits from the tooth fairy.  By the
way, the going rate for a baby tooth seems to be around $5
these days – WOW!  Do you remember how much the tooth fairy
gave you for your teeth?

[poll id=”21″]

Congratulations Sammie!

It’s My First Day
Today marked an important day at church for our family –
transition  day,  when  the  kids  move  up  to  their  next
classroom!  My son, who is also our youngest, moved from the
Toddler Room to the 2-year-old room.  He seemed to really like
the new toys: the wide array of trucks, the bubble window, and
the slide.  His next sister moved from the 3-year-old room to
the 4-year-old room, and she really liked her new digs also. 
Our 6-year-old moved buildings all together, and she is now
with the big kids on the north campus for a more school-like
vs. a nursery / playroom setting.  She really seemed to enjoy
herself in the new building.
Today also marked a first for my husband and I – it was our
first day trying our new positions at church.  I am the first
grade teacher during our 2nd service, and my husband is the
large group storyteller.  For me, things went quite well.  I
had 5 little girls and 4 little boys in my group today, and
unlike when I substitute taught over the summer, there was no
clinging to the parents’ legs or fights to referee in this age
group – at least not yet.  My daughter was in my class, and
she was one of the best behaved kids, for which I was thankful
because when I substitute- taught her 5-6 year old class over
the summer (before she transferred to the first grade class),
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she was one of my trouble makers as she had trouble listening
to mom.  But today things went smoothly, and one of the
activities went so well that we actually ran out of time to do
it again!  The activity was for each kid to take a word from
Luke 6:31 (Do to others as you want them to do to you) and say
it on their turn so that the verse is completed.  I altered
the game a little bit, giving each kid a slip of paper with
the word on it as a reminder and also walking around the room
and touching their heads when it was their turn.  This way,
there was less freezing on the kids’ part, and more control on
my part since anyone who has worked with kids will tell you
that any sort of down time will lead to chaos in a matter of
seconds.
Shortly  after  the  kids  arrived,  we  made  our  way  to  the
Wherehouse, a fun gathering room for the kids.  This is where
we got to hear the storyteller (my husband, who did a great
job  even  if  he  had  to  adlib  when  the  “boss”  forgot  the
charades cards) and where we got to “get our wiggles out” by
dancing to some fun Christian music.
My favorite part of the class was the snack prayer – I kept it
short and sweet because the kids were really hyper, and I
didn’t want them to be disrespectful during the prayer.  After
we prayed, a little boy said, “Are you an angel?”  I chuckled
and asked him what he meant.  “The prayer was really short,”
he said, smiling.  I guess he was hungry �
All in all, it was a great first day, and I’m looking forward
to not only the rest of this year, but also to moving from
grade to grade with these wonderful children and watching them
grow!

And by the way, saying “it’s my first day” reminds me of an
hilarious scene from a Simpsons episode.  I tried to find the
clip so that I could embed it on my blog, but I could not find
it without having to post the entire episode, so you can read
the transcript and visualize it if you’re a fan – I guarantee
at least a chuckle!  If you want to try to find the clip
yourself, it’s from the episode called “Simpson Tide”, which



is the 19th episode of the 9th season.
Mr. Burns: You did this? How could you be so irresponsible?
Homer: Eh… it’s my first day!
Mr. Burns: Since I’ve never seen you before, maybe it is your
first day. Very well, carry on!
[Mr. Burns begins to walk off, when Smithers catches up with
him.]
Smithers: Sir, that’s Homer Simpson. He’s been working here
for ten years!
Mr. Burns: Ohh, really? Why did you think you could lie to me?
Homer: It’s my first day!
Mr. Burns: Well, why didn’t you say that be…[realizes] Yawoo!
You’re fired!

Kidstuf!!
Four times per year, our church puts on a family program
called Kidstuf.  This time around, my two oldest daughters
were chosen to be Kidstuf dancers, and they did a GREAT job!

Kidstuf is energetic and fun for adults and kids alike, so my
husband and I were pleased to be offered the opportunity to
direct  the  skit  portion  of  the  show.   We  accepted  the
position, and we enjoyed preparing and rehearsing over the
past month or so.  I can’t say the actual show went off
without a hitch since the tech crew missed a few cues and
sound effects.  But then again, we had only one rehearsal with
the tech crew before the actual production.  I’m not really
sure if anyone noticed the technical gaffes, and I made sure
to keep a big smile on my face for the nervous cast to see as
a sign of encouragement throughout the show.  And I should
mention that this edition of Kidstuf was unprecedented in that
families sat together in the audience.  Normally we have kids
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up front, and parents with wee little ones sit in the back. 
But this time, there was a family activity to be done – each 
family was given poster board, colored note cards, and glue
sticks.  Throughout the skit, families were directed to write
different words on their note cards pertaining to either God
or their loved ones.  At the end, they were to paste their
note cards to the poster boards in the shape of a flower. 
Being the first time we’ve attempted a family craft during
Kidstuf, we didn’t know what to expect…  But the jubilant
feeling I felt when I looked around and saw that the families
had done the craft was indescribable.  Not only did their
flowers  look  great,  but  they  had  also  together  created
something  to  take  home  that  will  remind  them  about  how
important familial and Godly relationships are in life.  It
was probably the most accomplished feeling a director can 
have,  and  that  made  the  distraction  of  the  tech  problems
disappear from my mind!

As  I  mentioned  before,  my  kids  were  excellent  Kidstuf
dancers!  They had rehearsed together every day before the
production,  had  fun  at  their  rehearsals,  and  then  when
performance time came, they were naturals on the stage!  Here
is a clip (my lovelies are the two on the left –  my oldest is
in green, and her little sis is in yellow behind her):



Kidstuf  had  something  for  everyone:  a  great  Bible  lesson
(Philippians 4:8 complete with “not borin'” tips on how to
memorize  it),  dancing,  singing,  a  fun  skit,  comedy,  and
audience participation – Hubby was one of the adults that was
called up to participate to be a “cow”.  From the show: “you
know that cows are known to bounce around on the range….”  We
had six adults on the stage bouncing around on (child size)
hippity-hops, 3 of whom got roped by the ‘magic lasso’ – it
was classic!  Here’s a clip:

Actually never mind…  while it was fun at the time, those
adults might not appreciate being on the internet on their
hippity hops, getting roped by the ‘magic lasso’, so I will
just save that one for memory – hilarious, and the kids LOVED
it!!

And I must add that our other audience participation scene
went quite well also, but this one involved kids acting like a
fire brigade.  Things got crazy, and before the audience knew
it, a real bucket of water was thrown upon a cast member. 
Before the production, much discussion was held on how not to
mess up the stage (Kidstuf is performed in our Worship Center,
so  keeping  things  clean  was  of  utmost  importance),  and
thankfully we decided to remove one of the Worship Band’s
monitors from the stage before “Scottie’s” dousing.  Because
we had never used actual water during rehearsal, the physics
of the soaking was as much of a surprise to us directors and
to the cast (especially poor “Scottie”) as it was to the
audience – “Tyler” got “Scottie” right down the front of her
bib overalls, and the look on the actress’ face was priceless!

All in all, we experienced an extremely fun and successful
Kidstuf; we couldn’t have asked for a better show!  Afterward,
there was a carnival with games, activities, and carnival
food, and it was all free, which was great for many community
families – hope we got a lot of new people to come check out
our great church!  I know many families had a fun-packed day,
and I was very excited to be part of such a wonderful event. 



I’m really glad that my Illinois family (most of them anyway)
were able to join us, and I know it meant the world to my kids
to have some fans in the audience, so thank you!!

For those who were not fortunate enough to be able to see the
show, Philippians 4:8 reads:

Finally, brothers, whatever is true, whatever is noble,
whatever is right, whatever is pure, whatever is lovely,

whatever is admirable—if anything is excellent or
praiseworthy—think about such things.

Teacher, Teacher
Well, I survived.  Today was my try at teaching my 3–year-old
daughter’s Sunday school class.  Every summer, church members
have the opportunity to serve in our church’s Kids’ Kingdom in
order to give the regular teachers a much deserved summer
break.  Instead of requesting a specific age group where I
might have been comfortable (last summer my husband and I
taught 4th grade boys, and I’m used to teaching 5th and 7th
grade  girls  from  my  youth  group  teaching  experience),  I
decided to let the Kids’ Kingdom coordinator put me where I
would be needed the most – so the 3-year-old room it was.  And
lucky for me (cough cough), there aren’t very many 2-year-olds
at our church at this time, so they were just combined with
the 3-year-olds, putting me in charge of fourteen 2 and 3-
year-olds for over an hour.  But it was SO much fun!!!

Not something I’d like to do every week (just because of my
responsibilities at home with 4 of my own kids 24/7), but
definitely worth a shot, especially since I was helping out. 
I might even  sign up for another Sunday with the 2/3-year-
olds;  they  were  so  cute!!   In  anticipating  my  teaching
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experience today, one challenge I did not foresee were the
kids who cried when their parents left.  We had about 4 of
those – their world was blown apart when this strange lady
(me)  was  in  their  classroom  in  place  of  their  regular
teacher.  3 of them got over the shock right away; one little
girl did an actual 180º turn in personality.  She began the
class by crying and clinging to the wall, only to come out of
her shell later and insisting she sit by me at story time as
well as wanting my constant attention.  The 4th little boy
held out a little longer; he was a cute little guy who clung
to the wall for most of the class.  He stopped crying for his
parents within the first few minutes, but I couldn’t get him
to  participate  in  any  of  the  activities.   I  kept  asking
though, I didn’t let him fade into the background, and I think
that helped.  Also helping was my teenage helper, without whom
I surely would have lost track of all those kids.

Upon arriving, I was given a packet of papers detailing my
lesson plan and ideas for activities related to the lesson
which I will share:

Basic Truth: God Made Me
Key Question: Who can help you?
Bottom Line: God made people who help me.
Memory Verse: “Be kind and loving to each other.” Ephesians
4:32, NCV
Bible Story Focus: God wants families to help each other.
Boaz cares for Ruth and Naomi • Ruth 2:1-23

As  kids  were  arriving  (and  some  were  bawling  into  the
doorframe),  I  had  them  sit  at  the  table  and  draw  their
favorite foods in the pre-printed basket they were given on
cardstock.  I got a big kick out of one little girl who drew
chocolate fudgicles, chocolate soy milk (?), and chocolate
pancakes.  I attempted to draw my own basket (filled with
spaghetti; I didn’t think I could draw Greek food nor did I
feel like explaining saganaki or kafta to 2 and 3-year-olds),
but there was too much to do for me to finish my artwork. 



Soon, we ran out of table space to color, so I moved on to
this activity:

Get Up and Go
What You Need: Blue painters’ tape, masking tape and different
forms of transportation toys such as cars, horses, trucks,
trains, buses, boats and airplanes.
What You Do: Make “roads” on the floor with the masking tape.
Make “waterways” on the floor with the blue tape. Pretend you
are traveling on the roads with the trucks, horses and cars
and in the water with the boats. Fly the airplanes around the
room. Make up places to go and let your imagination take you
on a fun trip.
What You Say:
During the activity: “Who wants to go on a trip with me? These
cars and trucks can take us places. These boats can take us
places. Oh! And look! We have horses and an airplane too! We
can use these to go all kinds of places. This white tape can
be our road and this blue tape can be water. Come on! Let’s
get up and go!”
At the end of the activity: “Cars and trucks and boats can
take us to all kinds of places. There’s one more way to get
somewhere that we haven’t talked about…our feet! We can WALK
to places too! In our Bible story today, two ladies named Ruth
and Naomi have to use their feet to get to a new place.”

So as you can see, the instructions were laid out pretty well
for me.  After the kids laid out their “roads” (and had a
BLAST doing so, I must say!  Gives me a great idea for an
inexpensive, non-messy fun activity to do at home this summer
with my own kids!), it was time to go down the hall for story
time.  Here we met up with the 4-year-old group and the 5-
year-old group (of which my other daughter belongs; she was
happy to see me!), and the kids listened to a Bible story. 
During the story, my teenage helper stayed behind to set out
the snack, so it was soley up to me to keep our group of 14
quiet and listening to the story – yeah right.  I did the best



I could, and I even got to  dance with  the kids.

We returned to  our classroom, had snack, and then we tried
the Foil Food activity:

Foil Food
What You Need: Aluminum foil.
What You Do: Give each child a piece of aluminum foil. Show
them how to shape the foil into different food shapes like a
hot dog, banana, apple, small grapes, chicken fingers, French
fries and carrot sticks or anything a child could easily shape
with foil.
What You Say:  “Watch what I can do with this foil. (Shape the
foil into a food item.) Look! It’s a (name of food). I have
some foil for you too. You can shape it into all kinds of
foods like a banana or several small grapes or even an apple.
Ruth and Naomi were very happy to find food to eat when they
got back to Bethlehem. God gave them Boaz to help take care of
them. God gives you people to help take care of you too. Who
can help you? [Bottom Line] God made people who help me.”

The kids had a ball with the foil activity too, even though
some of them misunderstood – my little friend the chocolate
lover, requested that I make her a butterfly out of the foil… 
oh, and there was one little guy who completely misunderstood
and began to EAT the foil �

When the kids grew tired of that activity, there was still
about 15 minutes left, so we did some free play with the toys
and puzzles in the room as I did not feel prepared for the
other activities on the list.  One little girl kept putting a
cow toy on my shoe, and she and about 5 others were loving it
when I would react every time – OH, there’s a COW on my shoe! 
Am I going to have to take this cow home with me?!?  That
lasted about 10 minutes; imagine if I had tried that one with
my 7th graders – they’d be gossipping about me being bi-polar
as they do about one of their teachers, gossip which I try to
stop, of course.



My teen helper had to take about half the kids to the bathroom
at some point, so I decided it was a good time to try this
activity – I didn’t want to try it with all the kids there
since we were only given about 6 pieces of fake food.  Having
4 kids of my own, I’m well-versed in kid-fight-prevention, so
I knew doing the following activity with only 6 pieces of food
and 14 kids was a recipe for disaster.  But with about 8 in
the room, I thought it was worth a try…  until the bathroom
group came back in the middle of the activity…

Fast Food
What You Need: Toy food items, a large basket like a laundry
basket and a stopwatch.
What You Do: Spread the toy food items all over the room.
Place the laundry basket in the middle of the room. Challenge
the children to see how fast they can get all of the food into
the basket. Time them and be ready to tell them how fast they
do it each time. Continue doing the activity as long as the
children are interested.
What You Say:
At the start of the activity: “A girl named Ruth has to look
for food to go in her basket in our Bible story today. Our
basket needs some food in it too. Do you see some food that we
can put in it? (Pause for response.) OK. When I say “go,” I
want you to put the food in our basket as fast as you can. On
your mark…get set…go!”
At the end of the activity: “You got faster and faster each
time you put the food in the basket. I wonder how long it took
Ruth to put food in her basket? I can’t wait to hear her
story.”

Ok, I wasn’t given a stopwatch, so I just had half the kids
hide food items and the other half find them…  but then the
bathroom group came back and we had too many kids and too
little room and too few food items to hide.  My little friend
threw a not-so-little tantrum because she wanted to be the one
to hold the basket – and she was going to have her turn as I



said, but first she had to wait, which wasn’t cool with her
(ADHD  diagnosis,  anyone?   It’s  sad,  but  they  seem  to  be
slapping that one on kids left and right these days).  But oh,
great, now I had a kid screaming just as parents are starting
to arrive.  Luckily she got over it quickly, and the parents
came a few minutes earlier than I had expected – good thing
too, since I was out of activities for which I had supplies.

Overall, a GREAT experience – I’m so proud of my own little 3-
year-old who was not only one of the best behaved in the group
(of course), but who was surprisingly not very clingy to mom
and let me be a teacher to her peers.  I think the kids had
trouble remembering my name, so by the end of the hour, I was
known as ‘Teacher, Teacher’ complete with pant-leg-tugging –
hence the name of this blog post.

Next up – in August I’m scheduled to help with my 5-year-old’s
class, and I’m excited to see the differences in behavior
between the two groups.  But after today, I’m quite tempted to
volunteer for another Sunday in the 3-year-old room…  they are
fun kids who are quite sweet.  My only regret is that there
were so many of them, which impeded my ability to get to  have
more fun with them on a one-on-one basis.  Plus there were a
few that were handfuls (well, just my little friend and then
another  little  boy  who  started  all  kinds  of  trouble  all
morning!), but it was still hard to give attention to the kids
who were being good, and that should never be the case.  Too
bad I know in my heart that I’d be spreading myself way too
thin if I volunteered to  be a Sunday school teacher.  I need
to stick with the youth group kids I committed to, and both
groups plus my own kids at home would be way too much… 
something to think about when my kids get older and my youth
group kids graduate though!!

For those of you looking for ideas for Christian fun at home,
for your small Bible study groups, or a Christian daycare,
here are the rest of the activities I was given and didn’t
have the time / materials to do:



Looking for Food
What You Need: A clear plastic soda bottle or a large clean
peanut butter jar, uncooked white rice, several pieces of
Runts® candy and a hot glue gun.
Tip: Runts® candy comes in a mix of green, red, yellow, purple
and orange. You can pretend these are little green apples, red
cherries or red apples, yellow bananas, purple grapes and
orange oranges
What You Do:
At the start of the activity: Fill the plastic container no
more than 2/3 full with the rice. Put in several pieces of the
Runts® candy pieces. Put the lid on tight and hot glue it.
Tip: Make one bottle for every three children to share.
During the activity: Show the bottle to the children. Point
out  that  there  are  different  kinds  of  “food”  inside  the
bottle. Their job is to roll the bottle around in their hands
until they see a piece of “food.”
What You Say:  “Come and sit with me. I have something to show
you. Watch the white rice while I turn this bottle. Tell me if
you see anything. (Wait for a child to respond.) Yes! There
are little pieces of food hiding in the white rice. There are
little  green  apples,  red  apples  or  red  cherries,  yellow
bananas, orange oranges and purple grapes. Here. You can hold
the bottle. Keep turning it and see what you can find. Two
women named Ruth and Naomi have to go and look for food in
today’s Bible story.”

Make a Match
What You Need: “Food Items” (from the Activity Pages on the
Web site), scissors and white cardstock.
What You Do:
At the start of the activity: Make two copies of “Food Items”
on  white  cardstock  and  cut  the  cards  apart  along  the
perforated lines. This will give you one set of cards to play
a game of memory match. To play the memory game, place all of
the cards facedown. A child will turn over two cards at a time
and try to make a match. If a match is not made the next



person has a turn. If a match is made the player can go again.
Tip: Make more than one set of cards so more than one group of
children can play at a time. You can pair children up or put
as many as four children with each set of cards.
During the activity: Show the picture cards to the children.
Ask them to help you identify each food picture. Next, place
all of the cards face down and play a game of memory match.
What You Say:  “Boaz helped Ruth and Naomi in our Bible story
because they were in his family. God wants families to help
each other. God gave you a family to help you too. Who can
help you? [Bottom Line] God made people to help me. That’s
right! In our story Ruth and Naomi had to look for food,
right? Well, I have a game for us to play and we’re going to
have to look for food too!”

My Favorite Food
What You Need: No supplies needed.
What You Do: Sit in a circle with the children and play a food
memory game. Begin the game by saying. “My favorite food is an
apple.” The child next to you will say, “My favorite food is
an apple and (their food choice).” The next child will repeat,
“My favorite food is an apple, (name of food) and (their food
choice).” Assist the children in remembering when the list
gets long.
What You Say:
At the end of the activity: “Raise your hand if you like food.
(Raise your hand really high.) Me too! We all like food and we
all NEED food. Ruth and Naomi needed food in our Bible story
today. They also needed help to find food. God gave them Boaz
to help them find food. God gives you people to help you too.
Who can help you? [Bottom Line] God made people to help me.”

(Ok, so this activity didn’t require any materials, but I
found it way too daunting to attempt for a group of 14 2-3-
year-olds…)



Class Of 2015
We are winding down our first year of teaching youth group,
and it’s been an interesting experience, to say the least. 
Last week, my “small group” consisted of 17 girls, and it was
totally crazy.  We couldn’t get much accomplished, but luckily
they  weeded  themselves  out  –  those  who  didn’t  want  to
participate (their choice) went to play in the gym, leaving
quiet for those who did want to participate.  It’s not like
that every week though; last week for some reason the other
two 7th-grade-girls teachers were missing, so I had to have
ALL the 7th grade girls PLUS my 5th graders.  Yeah, you read
that right – I  have 7th graders AND fifth graders, and it’s
been  a  challenge  to  bridge  the  gap  between  the  two  ages
groups.  It happened innocently enough  – a new 7th grader
brought her 5th grade sister.  At our church, our student
ministries typically don’t usually start until 6th grade, but
we didn’t want to turn her away either.  She liked youth group
and started bringing friends, all of which are great things,
but next thing I knew, I was getting a call from the office
manager who handles attendence and things like that, wondering
why I had all these 5th graders in my group.  I explained to
her what had happened, and she acted like she felt sorry for
me rather than being upset –  I was a bit anxious to know why
I was getting called by my “boss”.  But no problem – the more
the merrier!  I just wonder what will happen next year –  I
cannot move up to 8th grade and 6th grade at the same time!  I
would think the now-5th graders would get a new group with
other 6th graders, and I would stay with the 2015 group as the
7th graders are called for their graduation year.  We’ll see.

But anyway, it’s been a fun year, and I’ve learned A LOT. 
Tonight is the final youth group of the year, and we’re having
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a  pizza  party,  plus  another  party  in  regular  small  group
time.  That will be interesting – I have a feeling that my
girls will forget the snacks they pledged to bring as they’ve
done in the past, so they’ll probably just run around crazy
doing gymnastics, cheerleading moves and whatnot as usual. 
Except tonight I don’t have to interrupt them since we are
supposed to be having a end of the year party!  And, I’m
bravely bringing my two youngest kids  – my youth group girls
have  always  wanted  to  meet  my  little  ones,  so  I  figured
tonight is a good opportunity.  I just hope I’m not going to
overwhelm myself, but there’s only one way to find out…

But anyway, a fun year that makes me look forward to the next
one, despite the time commitment involved.  Here is a typical
schedule, in case you’re wondering – especially since a friend
suggested oh-so-nicely:  “You should make more posts about
your youth group.”  �

6:30 – students have arrived and assemble in the Linc – a sort
of clubhouse-type room.  We watch a short video or two that’s
related to the message, usually 2-3 minute clips from movies. 
We’ll  play  2  audience  participation  games,  and  these  are
always really fun to watch.  One had 2 teams of 2 kids each
wearing pantyhose on their heads.  They put bananas in the
feet of the pantyhose, and their goal was to swing their
pantyhose  around  until  their  pantyhose  was  wrapped  around
their partners – hilarious to watch.  Another game involved
speed-eating of baby food and another one had pies-in-the-
face.  Of course my girls were chosen for that one, and after
they  were late to small group after having to wash the pie
off their face and out of their hair, that one wound them up
all night!

Around 7pm, the worship band (not the same one we have on
Sunday mornings) begins their set, and the leaders leave for a
leaders’ group prayer in another room.  After this, the kids
and leaders move to the Wherehouse, a room with a small stage
where they’ll sometimes watch another very short video and



hear  the  youth  pastor’s  talk  for  the  week  for  about  40
minutes.  We get to small group around 7:40 and have until
8:18 if we need it to talk amongst our small group.  We
leaders get a paper with discussion questions on it, but we
are allowed much freedom with this – we adjust the questions
as they apply to the conversation we have.

I love all my girls, but of course some are better behaved
than others.  And some are much more interested in developing
spiritually and bettering their relationship with God than
others.  The 7th graders are much more mature about this than
the 5th graders – they just don’t get it yet.  Probably why
our student ministries start at 6th grade, but they’re worth a
try!  I wish that all my girls are on the same page, but
they’re not.  There is one girl in particular who causes a lot
of drama amongst the other girls (they’re all friends in the
same social group), so if there is drama going on that day or
that week, it’s difficult to  get anything done.  I now
understand the process a little better from when I was a new
leader – the other leaders “cherry-picked” their students and
left me with the clique.  Not that they’re bad girls at all or
anything like that, but I can see where it would be so much
more fun if I had a group of girls who were all there for the
sole purpose of improving their relationships with Christ.

Well, that’s it in a nutshell.  I’m really hoping to have more
leaders next year so that our groups aren’t so large, but it’s
been difficult to find leaders that have the 3+ hours per week
this volunteer job requires.  It’s a shame, but then again,
for a job like this, you only want people who really want to
be there – the kids can sniff out reluctant and moody adults
like bloodhounds!



My Stage Debut, Sort of…
Well, ok, so last Sunday wasn’t really my stage debut; I acted
in about 4 stage plays when I was a kid, and three quarters of
those roles were in The Wizard of Oz  �

But  somewhere  along  the  line,  I  developed  a  severe  stage
fright, and I haven’t come close to the front of a stage since
I auditioned (and wasn’t chosen) for the part of Thor in The
Nerd in 1990.  I’ve worked in many various capacities behind
the scenes and on the members’ boards for a few of our local
community theater groups in recent years, and if ever someone
was  brave  enough  to  inquire,  I  would  always  reject  and
adamantly refuse the offers of roles to be portrayed onstage
in front of an audience – just way too nervous, and I’ve
actually had many a nightmare about having to  get onstage!

But a few weeks ago, my husband and I became involved in our
church’s semi-annual Kidstuff, which is a small collection of
skits and musical numbers aimed at instilling a virtue in its
audience, this time being ‘compassion’.  So my husband was
rehearsing for Kidstuff, and I was tagging along to rehearsals
as I usually do when he is in a play.  I was asked by the
director  (who  is  also  the  school  nurse  in  my  two  oldest
daughters’ school district) if I would “just stand there and
hand  out  prizes”  during  one  of  the  skits.   Always  being
willing to help providing it doesn’t get in the way of my
family life, I obliged, and next thing I know I am a character
complete with a name, Fran Hootenhiener!  So I guess you could
say it was my stage debut as an adult!  The director was right
though, I really just had to stand there during one of the
skits and hand out cookies, but I even had an introduction by
the extremely handsome game show host (my real-life husband)
where I had to smile and even give a little wave to the
audience  while  I  showed  off  my  cookie  prizes.   I  was
incredibly nervous beforehand, but I got through it without
fainting or doing anything really embarrassing like throwing
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the cookies at someone or dropping my tray.  I think it helped
that 90% of the audience was kids and also that our little
show had a more divine purpose than simple entertainment.  It
was quite a different experience to work with a cast and crew
who were coming together to teach kids a virtue versus a
community theater production where the goal is to entertain
paying adults.  Not that one is better; it’s just a matter of
personal preference, I think, and it helped me to be less
nervous.

And I think this experience helped me for what was to come
last night…  because of the weather, the two other small group
leaders for the 7th grade girls at youth group were unable to
make it, so I was in charge of ALL the 7th grade girls last
night!  It went better than I thought, even though I really
don’t like to be the one in charge of a group.  But, such is
life, and I’m just happy I didn’t know about it until we
arrived last night otherwise I would have been a nervous wreck
all day.  And the youth pastor’s face when he told me I  was
the only teacher who could make it was just priceless, haha!

I’m not saying I will ever get on stage again, but for this
one time, I actually had some fun!

The Drama…
I’m going on my third month as a youth group leader, and while
I always enjoy myself at church on Wednesday nights, in recent
weeks I’ve also felt a strange kind of dread.  I couldn’t put
my finger on it until last night.  There was a huge drama in
our small group of 7th grade girls involving a friendship
between two of the girls.  The situation made for a lot of
tension and was also a huge distraction from our lesson. 
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After group, I mentioned this to the other 7th grade girls
leader and the youth pastor, and neither seemed surprised,
especially given the dramatic nature of a specific girl in my
group – their words, not mine.  I came home around 9 pm last
night with 4 of my own little kids to put to bed while feeling
entirely emotionally drained.  I realized that even though I
enjoy being a youth group leader for the most part, that
strange sense of dread that I feel in the beginning of the
week has to do with bracing myself for the weekly Wednesday
night drama.  The more I thought about it, the more I realized
that the other 7th grade girls leader’s attitude has greatly
improved since the beginning of the year.  Also, a few weeks
ago, two students were transferred into my group because their
friends were in my group – so now I have the entire clique in
my group, and I get to oversee and facilitate all of their
various factions.  Wonderful.  I have a theory that the other
leader was very discouraged and emotionally drained by these
girls and their drama by the end of last year, and so when I
showed up, I was given the clique and their dramatics for my
group.  Ah, the joys of being the newbie.  I’m happy to help,
and I’m glad the other leader seems much happier, but I really
need to find a way to encourage these girls to shift their
priorities a little bit.

Complicating the matter is the fact that we meet in the youth
pastor’s office, so it’s really hard to supervise everyone at
once, especially when there is drama.  I have girls wanting to
poke through his drawers, lie under his computer desk, read
his post-it notes and memos, and to sit on his desk.  I’m
starting to feel more like a babysitter than a small group
leader, and the girls in my group are turning 13; it’s not
like they’re little kids (which is what I’m dealing with all
day and at night AFTER youth group).

Don’t get me wrong; I do enjoy it; I’m just really frustrated
right now.  I really like the fact that it’s something I get
to do with my husband (the small group part is only about 40



minutes.  For the rest of the two hours, we get to do things
together), and I like hanging out with the other leaders and
the girls when they’re not acting crazy.  I’m just saying that
those times are getting few and far between.  I need to find a
way to focus the kids and also to get our group back to
concentrating on the weekly lessons.  We can still have fun
while we do  that, but step #1 will probably be to get us out
of the pastor’s office – I don’t even know where to start if
not there.

When I signed up for this gig, I failed to realize that aside
from  the  long-shot  of  the  Chicago  Cubs  making  the  World
Series, my two favorite yearly live televised events – the
Country Music Awards and the Academy of Country Music Awards –
air on Wednesday nights.  I cannot express how much I enjoy
watching these shows, and it’s kind of like an athletic event
– it’s not really the same to watch them after the fact.  One
year, I even did a live blog while watching one of these
awards shows, and it was hectic, but a lot of fun.  Tempted as
I am to call in sick to youth group next week, I could not
look seven 7th graders in the eyes and tell them that I missed
our group to stay home and watch the Country Music Awards,
especially after the major drama that was this week.  So next
week, I will actually be avoiding cnn.com and the media from
late Wednesday night until whenever I will get a chance to
watch  the  recorded  CMAs  –  which  might  not  be  until  the
weekend!!!  Yes, I’m pouting, but I’m going to put my best
face forward and just do it.  But I reserve the right to
complain about it all I want on my blog!!!!!



Many MOPs Are SAHMs
I’m not going to pretend to know the latest texting lingo.  I
know ASAP and TTYL and even oic, but that’s about the extent
of my in-house texting-acronym dictionary.  Not that I care
too much – it doesn’t even make me feel old or out of it
because texting itself is amusing to me; not when texters are
behind  the  wheel  though,  that’s  just  scary.   I  saw  that
graphic UK public service video with the girl who was texting
and crashed her car.  Awful stuff, I DO NOT recommend you
watch that; it was incredibly disturbing.  But anyway, I do
know the acronyms I need to know for my chosen profession as a
SAHM = Stay At Home Mom.  And last night, I officially became
a member of MOPs = Mothers Of Preschoolers.

It was really different and very nice – after dinner I left
the house alone for a change.  Poor hubby got left with all 4
kids and a messy room to get cleaned.  I didn’t feel guilty; I
knew he could handle anything without getting so frustrated he
would melt down for the rest of the night, which is more than
I could promise for myself.  And after all, I had been waiting
for my turn to go out ever since Hubby was in his last
community theater production and I got stuck home with kids
during his rehearsals.  But that was a year ago, and in the
meantime, there was just never anyplace to go that would have
not been more fun with my entire family.

So last night, Hubby fared well; the room was cleaned (sort-
of), but the most important thing is that no one was stressed
out, and 2/4 kids were actually asleep when I  got home –
BONUS!  As for the MOPs meeting itself; it was different than
I was expecting…

I was expecting a few women from our church who I know have
young children, but when I  showed up, the parking lot was
full.  I went in, feeling a bit intimidated since everyone
else seemed to be with a friend or two.  And there were about
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60 women, dwarfing my prediction of 5 or 10.  Not only that,
but there was a sign-up table, where I learned that you were
supposed to sign up ahead of time in order to be assigned to a
group.  Oops – guess who  hadn’t signed up?  So I crashed a
group, but I knew at least a few of the other women from
church, so it wasn’t really like crashing.  Our poor friend
Jeremy, the teaching pastor at the church, was there to make a
church-related announcement, and I’ve never seen a man look so
out of place.  He stood before 60 women in a room oozing with
femininity  –  an  endless  sea  of  scrap-booking  supplies,
flowers, chocolate, and scented candles… And he looked like
there  was  anywhere  in  the  world  he’d  rather  be;  it  was
hilarious.  He gave his spiel, left in a quite a hurry, and
then we snacked, chatted about our families, and made our
scrap-booked our place mats which will be at our tables every
month during our meetings.  Overall, a very fun evening, and
we even got to take home some cute little fall trinkets.  I
found out that childcare is available, so next month Hubby can
have a break too while the kids play.  I learned that many
MOPs are also SAHMs like me, so we have kind of a girly little
community.  And that reminds me; I was really amused when the
coordinator  asked,  “Does  anyone  have  any  special
announcements?  We have gifts for any of our members who are
expecting or adopting.”  I guess in a room full of dozens of
women in their child-bearing years who already have young
children, asking if any are expecting doesn’t really come from
left field.  So of course, not one, not two, but three women
came up to share their blessed news.  Then we also heard from
two  who  had  recently  had  babies  and  brought  them  to  the
meeting – talk about a dose of baby-itis!  But for now it’s
fun to talk about our kids and our lives – I’m the only one in
our group with more than 3 children; which surprises me –  I
thought large families were making a comeback?  But for any
other moms out there who want to join a fun Christian-based
peer group, check  out this link for a MOPs group near you!

https://www.mops.org/


Poults
I actually ran out of room in my previous post to talk about
my little ones, my non-schoolers, so it’s time for an update!

The baby, soon to be toddler, Christopher (we call him Beeber
since that’s what his big sister used to call him) is getting
so big and is now probably closer to toddler than baby �
He walks while holding onto things, and climbs onto anything
within reach!  He has recently learned where his tongue is,
and if you ask to see it, he will stick it out – awww!  He
still  loves  most  kinds  of  fruits;  his  favorites  are
strawberries,  peaches,  pears,  and  oranges,  but  he  really
doesn’t like cantaloupe nor tomatoes.

Disney  is  just  about  the  sweetest  thing  imaginable.   Of
course, she is still 2, so occasionally she gets loud, whiny,
and insistent.  But she is a very thoughtful little girl, and
a very unselfish 2-year-old.  Case in point:  the other day,
the girls made macaroni necklaces at our church carnival, and
a piece broke off of Sammie’s after we got home.  Sammie was
launching into a tantrum, when all of a sudden, Disney jumps
off my lap and starts to take her own necklace off, saying,
“Here Sammie, you can have my necklace.”  I can’t imagine any
other 2-year-old capable of such sweetness!  Add that to her
little pageboy Buster Brown – as Carol calls it � – back-to-
school haircut, and she is a living doll!  Oh, and I forgot to
mention, Disney is much admired by her older sisters for her
ability to whistle!

Having the two of them together during the day is so fun!  A
lot of busyness and some mild frustration, but only because of
the many messes Beeber makes and the fact that they’re both
still in diapers.  I really need to work on Disney’s potty-
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training.  She has her little potty and likes to go in it, but
it’s not always a priority for her…  One of the secrets to
harmony in a family with more than a couple of small children
is divide and conquer.  My children are so much better behaved
when they are broken into groups of two or sometimes even
three.  It’s really neat to give each sister the chance the be
the BIG sister, and Sammie the Kindergartner gets her chance
with Disney in the morning before her afternoon Kindergarten,
and Disney gets to be Beeber’s big sister while the two older
girls at school.  Back to school time is so fun, and my oldest
daughter is really excited about attending her first football
game Friday night!  I was a little hesitant to let her go;
especially after Wednesday evening when I hung out with a pack
of 10 seventh grade girls (a new endeavor of ours – we will be
leading youth groups on Wednesday nights!  More on that later;
I’m still grasping the um, entirety of the situation).  Seeing
that my daughter is only 3 years away from the ages of these
boy-crazy,  cellphone-obsessed,  “like”-spewing,  makeup-toting
‘tweens tempted me to buy the totally awesome house on the way
to Fort Wayne and lock my 9-year-old daughter in the top of
the turret!

But I love where I live and wouldn’t dream of leaving, no
matter how cool that house is (or how far it would leave us in
debt).  The bottom line is, my daughter is a great kid, and I
have to learn to trust her to hold her own – she’s not going
to be that type of kid!  She acts mature and logical most of
the  time;  helping  her  little  sisters  and  brother  and  she
deserves to get away from all the little kid stuff in our
household to step out with her friends.  Perhaps volunteering
with  this  (insanely  girly)  group  of  girls  (have  you  ever
noticed that if you close your eyes, you can mistake a group
of pre-pubescent girls for a gang of wild turkeys??) will
prepare me for what’s ahead with my 4 home-grown tweens and
teens.  At least that’s what I’m hoping…

(In case you’re wondering about the title of this blog post… 
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Poults = baby turkeys.  I have 3 daughters and one son. 
Within a decade, my house will no doubt sound something like a
turkey farm!)

Back To School!
Well, summer is officially over – school starts tomorrow!  I
could be like everyone else and say “where did the summer
go?”, but for me, it actually didn’t go as fast as I would
have thought.  We were so busy; though it was good-busy; not
like so-much-work-to-do-busy.  But much fun was had and I
enjoyed every minute!  Last week was spent at school open
houses and orientations, as well as a training event at our
church to allow us to volunteer with our church’s student
ministries.  That was an interesting evening – it began with
us volunteers breaking off into groups of about 15 and making
lines.  We were given a spoon tied to a string which was wound
around a “spool” ie, an empty tube of toilet paper.  The first
person in the line (me) was to put the spoon down their shirt
and pants and give it to the next person who was supposed to
put it up their pants and shirt, then to the next person who
was supposed to put it down the shirt and pants, effectively
“threading” the line of people together.  Kind of strange, I
thought, but what’s going to happen once we’re all “wearing”
the  string???   It  was  a  little  scary,  but  luckily,  the
threading was the entire ice-breaking activity, and the rest
of  the  evening  was  pleasantly  spent  listening  to  a  guest
speaker while munching on all kinds of orange snacks (orange
was the theme for the evening – I never really thought about
how many party snacks are orange before!).

Today we had so many activities and volunteering planned for
church that we were on the go from 8:30 in the morning until
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about 3:30 in the afternoon.  Busy, but it was time well-
spent, especially since we finished up the day with Kidstuff
(a cute show with a wonderful message for the kids) and then a
carnival with LOTS of treats and fun for the kids; they had a
blast.  Good thing too – we need to get settled down early
tonight in order to get our oldest to school by 7:30 in the
morning!!!  She is starting middle school, and yes, to those
of you who have asked – she will be switching classes, kind of
like the “block” style they had when I was in middle school. 
My daughter has a homeroom, but then she switches for language
arts and math and perhaps other subjects as well.  And they do
gym  class  strangely  –  there  are  4  classes:  gym,  music,
technology (typing, etc.), and art, and they take one of these
4 classes every day for 9 weeks and then switch to another. 
That sounds pretty cool to me!  I would have LOVED it if I
only had to worry about gym for 9 weeks of the year!  But,
being in middle school also means that she has to change for
gym class, poor thing – I remember that aspect of middle
school  making  a  lot  of  kids  really  nervous.   And  at
orientation last week, the principal gave us parents a talk
about making sure we wash the gym clothes – the kids are
getting to “that age”, she said, which prompted me to whisper
to my friend nearby, “I’m not ready!”  But my daughter IS
ready for middle school, and she seems to be making her way
from tween to teen in no time –  UGH!  Poor thing got her
first pimple just in time for the first day of middle school,
but she doesn’t seem to mind too much, so we’re not making it
a big deal.  It’s not like we’re publishing it on the internet
for the entire world to read or anything…  But what are moms
for?  She can thank me when she’s older and finds this through
some sort of google search or something.

Our  second  oldest  is  starting  Kindergarten.   This  is  our
“difficult” child; our strong-willed one.  Samantha has a mind
of her own, and some of the things she says leave us in
stitches – others leave us shaking our heads, but we’ll stick
to the positives here.  It seems that Samantha has the same



Kindergarten  teacher that her sister had a few years ago, and
my  husband  and  I  are  chuckling  to  ourselves  about  the
unintentional “joke” we’re about to play on our local school
system.  We are wondering how many years it will take for word
to spread amongst the teachers in town about how much of a… 
well,  difference  there  is   between  Samantha  and  her  big
sister…  No need to go off about it here, like I said, we need
to call it an early night, but it will suffice to say that any
teacher  of  Taylor’s  who  gets  Samantha  4  years  later  will
probably be surprised �

I was going to write about the younger two as well, but it’s
bedtime already and this post is long enough – that’s what I
get for not blogging regularly, I guess, an über-post!


